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Arachnoid cysts are benign, non ge-
netic developmental intra-arachnoid col-
lection of cerebrospinal fluid(l-3). They 
account for about 1% of all atraumatic 
intracranial mass lesions(4). They cause 
neurological deficit through expansion 
that compresses normal neural tissue 
and obstructs CSF flow. Most arachnoid 
cysts become symptomatic in early 
childhood. Between 60% to 90% of pa-
tients in most mixed series are in the pe-
diatric age group(5) and the majority de-
velop signs and symptoms before 6 
months of age(6). Arachnoid cysts can be 
found at any location—middle cranial 
fossa, posterior fossa, suprasellar areas 
being the usual sites(l,7,8). We report a 
case of intracranial arachnoid cyst for its 
large size, rare anatomical site and 
atypical presentation. 
Case Report 

An  8-years-old  girl  was  admitted 
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with a history of moderate fever for 4 
days, vomiting and altered sensorium 
for 1 day. There was no history of trau-
ma, ear discharge, exanthematous fever, 
recent vaccination. This child had been 
admitted 2Vi yrs back with fever and sei-
zures; a diagnosis of encephalitis was 
made and the child improved with treat-
ment. After 2 months the child was read-
mitted with pneumonia for 10 days and 
then discharged. During the subsequent 
21/2 years period, the child was going to 
school with acceptable scholastic, and 
motor performances. 

On examination, she was a well 
nourished girl weighing 27 kg with nor-
mal vital signs. Examination of the ner-
vous system revealed slight hypertonia, 
slightly brisk jerks and withdrawal 
planters, without any meningeal signs. 
Pupils were normally reacting and fun-
dus was. normal. The next day, the 
child's sensorium deteriorated. She de-
veloped abnormal eye movements, vari-
able muscle tone, low volume pulse and 
the blood pressure was not recordable. 
The hemogram, urine examination, se-
rum biochemistry and CSF examination 
were normal. The child improved with 
supportive management. 

Plain CT Scan head was done, which 
revealed a large uniformly hypodense 
lesion in the left temporoparietal region 
with displacement and pressure on the 
ipsilateral lateral ventricle and some de-
gree of thinning of the overlying bone 
(Figs. 1 a&b). In addition, subarachnoid 
spaces and ventricles appeared dilated 
suggestive of atrophic changes. There 
was evidence of interhemispheric bleed. 
A diagnosis of left temporoparietal 
arachnoid cyst with cerebral atrophy 
and interhemispheric bleed was given. 
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The child regained normal sensorium 
and has undergone a cyst-peritoneal 
shunt. She had an uneventful postopera-
tive period and is doing well for the last 
4 months. 

Discussion 

Arachnoid cysts are developmental 
collections of cerebrospinal fluid con-
tained within a lining lepto-meningeal 
membrane(12). They can be found in-
tracranially at any location and fre-
quently communicating with the sub-
arachnoid spaces. They are more com-
mon in boys and occur on the right side. 
Middle cranial fossa is the commonest 
site followed by posterior fossa and 
suprasellar fossa. Cysts in convexities 
constitute only 4% of total arachnoid 
cysts(2). Porencephalic cysts or acquired 
cysts are to be differentiated from these 
congenital cysts specially when associat-
ed atrophic changes are there as in our 
case. A midline shift towards opposite 
side gives a definite diagnosis in favor of 

developmental or congenital cyst. 
Most arachnoid cysts become symp-

tomatic in early childhood and a majori-
ty develop signs and symptoms within 6 
months(5). Our patient was asympto-
matic and the illness episode at 5Vi years 
age also did not suggest intracranial 
mass lesion. These patients are prone to 
have cerebral bleeds with minor trauma 
and may produce sudden progressive 
and non-progressive symptoms(13) but 
no patient improves spontaneously ex-
cept a rare case where the cyst had dis-
appeared (possibly a communication de-
veloped)(14). 

Arachnoid cysts occupy usually less 
than 10% of brain volume of normal 
side(10) but in our case, the cyst occu-
pied more than 20% of brain volume. 
One interesting thing to note is that 
there may not be loss of any brain tis-
sue, not even when the cysts are very 
large; it has been demonstrated that 
there is a proportional increase of affect- 

  



INDIAN PEDIATRICS 

ed hemicranium(lO). This may explain 
why, in a majority of cases, no motor 
deficit or intellectual deficit has been 
found in different series(3,4,10). 

Most authors believe that 
asymptomatic cases discovered fortu-
itously or those producing only minor 
cosmetic defects do not require surgical 
intervention(10,ll). However, others be-
lieve that cysts have potential for hinder-
ing the function of adjacent brain, cyst 
rupture, intracystic hemorrhage or 
subdural hemorrhage leading to sudden 
severe neurological deterioration. This 
outweighs the risk of operative treat- 
ment(4,12). In view of the large size and 
associated intracranial bleed, 
neurosurgical opinion favoured surgical 
intervention. A cyst-peritoneal shunt is 
the procedure of choice today(l). 
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